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MINUTES

BOARD OF GOVERNORS

STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA

BY TELEPHONE CONFERENCE CALL

TALLAHASSEE, FLORIDA

MAY 6, 2010
The Chair, Ava L. Parker, convened the meeting of the Board of Governors by telephone conference call, from Tallahassee, at 9:05 a.m., May 6, 2010, with the following members present: Dean Colson, Vice Chair; John Barnes; Dick Beard; Ann Duncan; Charlie Edwards; Patricia Frost; Mori Hosseini; Dr. Stanley Marshall; Frank Martin; Tico Perez; John Rood; Commissioner Eric Smith; Dr. Judith Solano; Gus Stavros; John Temple; and Norm Tripp. 
1.
Call to Order and Chair’s Report

Ms. Parker thanked the members for their valuable help during the just- completed Legislative Session.  She said she believed that the Governance Agreement with the Legislature which had been executed a few weeks into the Session had led to a much more favorable relationship with Legislators and had resulted in a greater ability to work together.  

Ms. Parker thanked Legislators for providing the initial funding for the New Florida Initiative.  She said this money would make a difference in the economic direction of the state.  She said her first promise, as a Board member and as Board Chair, was to the students.  She said students were the Board’s first priority to assure that they received a quality education and that they graduated to good jobs in the state.


She reminded members of the Board that university work plans and tuition differential requests would be on the agenda for the June Board meeting.  She said in order to give a fair hearing to all 11 institutions, an additional day, Friday, June 18, 2010, was being added to the original calendar dates.  She said she hoped Board members would be able to attend all three days, beginning at about 1:00 p.m., Wednesday, June 16, 2010.    

She thanked all the Board members, university trustees, Chancellor Brogan and Board staff, and university presidents and university staff, for all the hard work this Session.  She said it had been quite successful and she thanked all for their contributions. 
2.
Chancellor’s Report


Chancellor Brogan reiterated the Chair’s remarks and thanked everyone for their contributions to this successful Legislative Session.  He gave special thanks to Chair Parker and to Dean Colson, Chair of the Board’s Legislative Committee.  He commented that they had spent time in Tallahassee visiting Legislators and discussing issues important to the SUS.  He also thanked all the Board members who had taken time to visit and to make phone calls at critical times.  

Chancellor Brogan said the SUS had experienced 20 percent budget reductions in General Revenue over the past three years.  This year, the universities’ budgets were almost held harmless.  He said the Legislature had begun to support the New Florida Initiative with a $10 million appropriation.  He said there was legislative recognition that the universities could advance the state by creating a new knowledge-based economy.  He said the SUS had requested $180 million for PECO projects and had received almost $400 million.  He said this would provide infrastructure for New Florida, including classrooms and laboratories, to increase access for students.


He said the settlement of the lawsuit had paved the way for this successful Session.  He commented that the Legislature had also passed the statutory rewrite clarifying the roles and responsibilities of the Legislature and the Board of Governors.  He also thanked the students and the Florida Student Association.  He said that through the “Rally in Tally,” the students had made their presence known, and that decisions by Legislators had an impact on current students and on future students.


Chancellor Brogan reported that both public and private universities were helping to address the oil spill catastrophe.  He thanked FSU for its leadership in these efforts.  He said there were remarkable resources in the SUS, including equipment, materials and the collective genius of the faculty.  He said this would be a group effort to assist state and federal efforts.  He said there had been a conference call the previous day with the university contacts regarding the spill which had included Mike Sole, Secretary of the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.  He said the Secretary was most appreciative of the efforts by the SUS.  He recognized President Ammons.


Dr. Ammons reported that Dr. Larry Robinson, Vice President for Research, had been nominated by President Obama to serve as Assistant U.S. Secretary of Commerce for Oceans and Atmosphere at the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.  He said he would help guide policy and program direction and direct NOAA’s work related to the oil spill.  Chancellor Brogan congratulated Dr. Robinson.  He said this assured the connections of the SUS with state and federal efforts.


Chancellor Brogan said he knew that June was a tough time for a Board meeting as availability was a bit tricky.  He said the meeting was originally scheduled for two days, but there was so much on the agenda, including university work plans and tuition differential requests.  He noted that this was really the first time the Board had gone through an extensive review of these tuition differential requests.  He said the length of the agenda merited an additional day for the meeting.  He said the tentative schedule was to begin Wednesday, June 16, 2010, at 1:00 p.m. and to finish by 1:00 p.m., Friday, June 18, 2010.  

He said on Wednesday and Thursday, each of the 11 institutions would have an hour to discuss its work plan and its tuition differential proposal.  He said the Legislature had established the base tuition increase at eight percent; the universities could present differential proposals to increase tuition to a total of 15 percent.  He said this would be a dialogue between university personnel and the Board, without action.  He said through the work plans the universities could present the picture of the present and how they proposed to grow over time, goals and aspirations for the future.  He said the presentations would be 20 minutes and would include the recommendations on tuition differential and how those funds would be used.  He noted that the Board’s accountability measures were tied to the university actions over time.  He said that the Legislature had also given the Board authority to approve any other fee increase requests.  He said he anticipated these fee requests, as well.

He said the Board’s committee meetings and the regular Board meeting would occur on Friday, June 18, 2010.  He noted that the tuition differential process included a five-day appeal period for requests not approved.  He said the Board’s Tuition Appeals Committee would meet on Monday, June 28, 2010, to consider these appeals and to review additional information from the universities.  
Chancellor Brogan said this was a new opportunity to hear from each university, for the new Board members, as well as introducing the universities in a new way to members who had already been serving on the Board.  He said the universities could demonstrate how each contributed to the best interests of the State University System.  He said he recognized this was an ambitious agenda, but that it was important in moving the System forward.

3.
Legislative Update


Mr. Colson thanked Ms. Parker for her leadership of the Board and for her hard work during the past Legislative Session.  He noted that given the state of the economy which forced the Legislature to cut over $3 billion from the state’s budget, the SUS had been pretty successful.  He noted that the Governor had not yet received the Appropriations Bill.  He thanked members of the Legislative Committee for their efforts during the Session, and he also thanked all the members of the Board who had spoken with Legislators, whether by phone or in person.  He noted that the Board’s message focused on the importance of funding New Florida to transform Florida’s economy, passing the governance bill implementing the Agreement with the Legislature, and creating collaborative relationships between members of this Board and members of the Legislature.  He noted that all the members of the Board were treated warmly in their legislative meetings and Legislators seemed eager to talk about working together to strengthen the universities.


Mr. Colson said ten members of the Board had walked the halls of the Capitol on March 18, the day after the March Board meeting.  He said that since the members had met in groups, these meetings had been properly noticed.  He said Legislators seemed excited about this new era of cooperation.  He noted that the six Board members appointed by the Governor in January had been well-received by both the Senate Education and Senate Ethics and Elections Committees; they had been confirmed during the last week of Session on the floor of the Senate. 


Mr. Jones said the Governor had 15 days to decide on the Appropriations Bill once he received it.  He reported that over the past three years, the System had lost over $550 million, over 20 percent, in state funds.  He noted that a few months ago, the state was preparing everyone for a $1 to $3 billion shortfall, with cuts of five to 15 percent.  He said, however, as a System, there was about a five percent increase in the budget.  He said the Board should be cautious about this overall number.  He said the budget included an eight percent increase for all students, generating $43 million from undergraduate students and $29 million from graduate and out-of-state students.  He noted that universities had not generally increased graduate and out-of-state tuition to the maximum increase allowed, as this tuition was already high.  He said the Legislature had also assumed that all the universities would increase the tuition differential the maximum allowed of seven percent.


Mr. Jones said the base budget also included a reduction in state funds of approximately $25 million, about one percent.  He said $16.8 million was included to cover the employer share of retirement increases; $14.4 million for plant operations and maintenance for new facilities opening during the year; and $9 million for the new and existing medical schools.  He said the budget included $18 million in recurring state funds to offset an equal amount of federal stimulus funds.  He commented that the budget still included about $146 million in stimulus funding.  He said the budget also included $10 million for New Florida.


Mr. Jones reported that a total of $339,418,539 was provided for 2010-11 Fixed Capital Outlay Projects, far more than the $153,103,882 which had been anticipated at the outset of Session.  He noted that of the total, $272 million completed 15 projects, continued 10 projects, and initiated 13 new projects.  He said $67.2 million was provided for general university infrastructure, e.g., roof repair, road improvements, and updating electrical and mechanical systems.  He added that $49.3 million was provided for maintenance, repair and renovation.


Mr. Jones reported that funding for the Board Office reversed the slide of the past three years, during which the budget had been reduced about 30 percent.  He said the increase of $550,000 would allow the Chancellor to fill some positions and pay for some operating expenses.  He noted that the budget still included $1.5 million in stimulus funds.


Mr. Colson thanked Mr. Jones for this report and the Chancellor for achieving these notable budget successes.  He asked Chancellor Brogan to work closely with the Governor on the proposed budget and the PECO projects, and retain these funded items for the System.


Mr. Maxey said he would divide the substantive legislative issues into four categories: student issues; efficiency issues; program issues; and tuition and fee issues.  He said the Legislature was encouraging the universities to move to open access textbooks and less expensive textbooks.  He said modifications were made to the Bright Futures Scholarship Program to control costs and to encourage students to complete their degrees.  He said standards were increased to earn the scholarship and to keep it, to be phased in by 2014.  He noted that as an incentive to complete the baccalaureate degree, students could use their Bright Futures money for up to 15 hours of graduate education.


Mr. Maxey said the Legislature had asked the electronic libraries of the SUS and of the State College System to work together and jointly contract for these resources.  He said the present plan was to consolidate the FCLA with a statewide database.  He said the Legislature continued to look at ways the universities could improve efficiencies, both programmatically and administratively.  He said the legislation which had re-designated the FAU medical program allowing it to operate independently had passed.  

Mr. Maxey said there had been significant activity regarding tuition and fees.  He said the universities sought relief from the caps on fees and from the limits on the annual increases on the fees.  He noted that the Green Fee had not passed, nor had the fee for facilities at USF-St. Petersburg. 

Mr. Colson thanked Mr. Maxey for his hard work during Session.  Mr. Hosseini also expressed his appreciation.  He said Legislators had a very positive attitude toward the Chancellor and showed him a great deal of respect.  Ms. Duncan extended her appreciation to Janet Owen and Vikki Shirley, as well.  She said they had worked hard behind the scenes.


Mr. Stavros inquired about the fee sought by students at USF-St. Petersburg.  Chancellor Brogan said that while it had not been approved by the Legislature, this Board now had fee authority and the request could be made to the Board.  He noted that the Board now needed to codify its new responsibilities in its regulations.


Ms. Shirley explained the provisions of HB 7237 on SUS Governance, which implemented provisions of the Governance Agreement.  She said the bill created a Higher Education Coordinating Council that would serve in an advisory capacity to the Board and the State Board to assist with coordination and articulation issues regarding public and private postsecondary institutions.  She said the bill repealed section 1001.74 relating to the powers and duties of the boards of trustees.  The bill amended section 1001.706 relating to the powers and duties of the Board of Governors, to acknowledge its authority over university personnel, including confirmation of university presidents; to acknowledge the Board’s constitutional regulatory authority and its Regulation Development Procedure and providing for the Board to use this procedure when enacting regulations derived from legislative authority; and to address university mission alignment to foster a university’s ability to compete with similarly situated institutions on a national and global scale.  
Ms. Shirley said the bill amended chapter 282 to exempt universities from state communications and data processing requirements, including SUNCOM.  She said the bill amended section 1004.03 to eliminate the requirement to seek legislative approval for new degree programs that lead to a licensed profession.  Also, the bill amended section 1009.24 to authorize the Board to approve flexible tuition policies such as undergraduate and graduate block tuition and market tuition rates for graduate-level online courses or graduate level continuing education courses, and to approve new fees not currently in existence, or to increase the cap on certain existing fees, e.g., admission, registration, transcript fees.
Chancellor Brogan also thanked Janet Owen and all the university lobbyists.  He said they had remained focused and positive.  He said it was great to see what could be accomplished when everyone worked together.  Mr. Colson said he and his committee members would continue meeting with Legislators through the summer and fall.  He said they would also look forward to working with newly elected members of the Legislature following the November elections.

4.
Consideration, Bond Resolutions:

Mr. Kinsley explained that all three of these bond resolutions had been reviewed by Board staff and by staff from the Division of Bond Finance, State Board of Administration of Florida.  He said they were in compliance with Florida Statutes governing the issuance of university debt and with the Debt Management Guidelines adopted by the Board of Governors.  He said that after discussions with Board members, he would include additional information with future bond resolutions, including SEC disclosure information, financial statements and performance metrics.
A.
Resolution of the Board of Governors Authorizing the Florida 

Gulf Coast University Financing Corporation to Issue Debt to 

Finance the Construction of Student Residences, Phase X, and 

Associated Infrastructure, Main Campus, FGCU


Mr. Kinsley said this project would add approximately 400 beds and would provide a total of 3,158 beds on the main campus of FGCU.  He said FGCU was still growing and there were more than 200 students on a housing waiting list.  He noted that the housing on campus had a good occupancy rate.
Mr. Tripp moved that the Board adopt the resolution approving the issuance of fixed rate debt by the Florida Gulf Coast University Financing Corporation, in an amount not to exceed $32 million for the purpose of financing a Student Residence Facility, Phase X and associated infrastructure, including a 1200 space parking garage on the main campus, Florida Gulf Coast University, as presented.  He noted that staff of the Board and of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation and determined that they were in compliance with the applicable statutes and with the Debt Management Guidelines adopted by this Board.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion.

Mr. Rood expressed concerns about the process.  He said he felt the Board should be more deliberative in approving these debt resolutions.  He said there had been many changes in the real estate and financial markets during the past several years.  He said the Board should increase its oversight responsibilities.  He noted that a matrix of expenses and other data would be helpful.  He said he was concerned whether the assumptions underlying the debt financing were reasonable.

Mr. Tripp commented that a great deal of work was done on these debt resolutions before they were brought to this Board.  He said these approvals were not being rushed through the process.  He agreed that the information might be presented differently and that additional information might be helpful.

Ms. Parker added that the Facilities Committee generally reviewed these debt resolutions before they were presented to the full Board, but that she felt these were fairly ordinary debt resolutions which had received extensive staff review.  She said that she would generally follow the committee process but that there were instances when these would come directly to the full Board without committee review.

Mr. Beard said he understood that student housing needed to be completed by the start of the fall semester.  Ms. Parker agreed and said these projects were time sensitive.

Mr. Kinsley said the university had initially planned to present two housing projects, but the deal had changed.  He said the university hoped to have this new facility in time to open at the beginning of Fall 2011.

Chancellor Brogan said he agreed with the comments.  He recognized that the landscape for some of these projects might change before being presented to this Board.  He said staff would present additional information with future debt resolutions.

There were no further comments.  Members of the Board concurred with the motion. 

B.
Resolution of the Board of Governors Requesting the Division of 

Bond Finance of the State Board of Administration of Florida to Issue Revenue Bonds on behalf of Florida State University to Finance Construction of a Residence Hall, Wildwood Hall, Phase II


Mr. Kinsley said this housing project would add approximately 276 beds for a total of 6,384 beds on the main campus of FSU.  He said FSU had a housing waiting list of over 1,000 students.  He said the projected opening of this new residence hall was Fall 2012.  He commented that this debt resolution also required Governor and Cabinet review.
Mr. Hosseini moved that the Board adopt the resolution approving the issuance of fixed rate bonds, by the Division of Bond Finance on behalf of the Florida State University, in an amount not to exceed $19,100,000, for the purpose of financing Wildwood Phase II residence hall on the main campus of Florida State University, as presented.  He noted that staff of the Board and of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation and determined that they were in compliance with the applicable statutes and with the Debt Management Guidelines adopted by this Board.  Mr. Rood seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.


Chancellor Brogan noted that representatives of the universities were on the call if Board members had questions. 
D. Resolution of the Board of Governors Requesting the Division of 

Bond Finance of the State Board of Administration of Florida to Issue 

Debt on behalf of Florida A & M University to Finance Refunding of Existing Revenue Bonds and Renovation of Student Housing

Mr. Kinsley said this project involved the renovation of two residence halls and would bring back approximately 240 beds which were currently off-line by Fall 2011.  He said FAMU also had students on a housing waiting list for on-campus housing.  He noted that this resolution also required action by the Governor and Cabinet.  He explained that about half of the debt would be to refund existing revenue bonds, Series 1992 and Series 1996.  This would generate interest rate savings of over $1 million.

Mr. Tripp moved that the Board adopt the resolution approving the issuance of fixed rate bonds, by the Division of Bond Finance on behalf of Florida A & M University, in an amount not to exceed $30 million, for the purpose of financing the renovation of student housing on the main campus of Florida A & M University and the refunding of existing revenue bonds, as presented.  He noted that the bonds would be sold through a competitive or negotiated sale or through a private placement.  He reported that staff of the Board and of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation and determined that they were in compliance with the applicable statutes and with the Debt Management Guidelines adopted by this Board.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

5.
Update, State University System Debt Management Guidelines Workshop


Mr. Kinsley said the Board had asked staff to review its Debt Management Guidelines and address certain issues.  He said the Board’s Office of Finance and Facilities would hold a Debt Management Workshop on May 19, 2010, to which university personnel, staff from the Division of Bond Finance and independent financial advisers had been invited.  He said the topics to be discussed included the “functional relationship” criteria, administrative matters, closing reports, inter-university loans, and energy savings contracts.  

Mr. Kinsley said the Board’s Debt Management Guidelines had been adopted on April 27, 2006, and since that time 28 bond resolutions had been approved.  He said a review of the Guidelines was timely.  He invited Board members to attend. 

6.
Final Approval, BOG Regulation 3.001, Campus Emergency Management

Ms. Parker said BOG Regulation 3.001, Campus Emergency Management, had been approved for Notice in March.  There had been no amendments suggested during the comment period.  Chancellor Brogan said the regulation had been developed to assure that the Board had a regulation in place that made it clear that the universities had emergency management policies in place and emergency coordination officers to address all emergency situations.  He said the Board would see more of these overarching regulations.

Mr. Tripp moved that the Board approve BOG Regulation 3.001, Campus Emergency Management, as presented.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
7.
Draft, 2011-12 Legislative Budget Request Guidelines

Mr. Jones said the agenda included draft budget guidelines for both the operating budget and the fixed capital outlay budget.  He said the Board would adopt the final budget request guidelines at the June Board meeting.  There were no questions.
8.
Concluding Remarks and Adjournment

Ms. Parker thanked all the members for participating in the call.  Having no further business, the Chair adjourned the conference call meeting of the Board of Governors at 10:15 a.m., May 6, 2010.   
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